West Sussex County Council - Ordinary Meeting

16 July 2021

At the virtual informal Ordinary Meeting of the County Council held at 10.30 am on Friday, 16 July 2021, the members present being:

Cllr Bradbury (Chairman)

Cllr Kenyon

Cllr Albury Cllr Ali Cllr Atkins, RD Cllr Baldwin Cllr Baxter Cllr Bence Cllr Bennett Cllr Boram Cllr Britton Cllr Burgess Cllr Burrett Cllr Charles Cllr Cherry Cllr Chowdhury Cllr Condie Cllr A Cooper Cllr B Cooper Cllr Cornell Cllr Crow Cllr J Dennis Cllr N Dennis Cllr Duncton Cllr Dunn Cllr Elkins Cllr Evans Cllr Forbes Cllr Gibson Cllr Greenway Cllr Hall Cllr Hunt Cllr Johnson

Cllr Lanzer Cllr Linehan Cllr Lord Cllr Markwell Cllr Marshall Cllr McDonald Cllr McGregor Cllr Mercer Cllr Milne Cllr Mitchell Cllr Montyn Cllr Nagel Cllr Oakley Cllr O'Kelly Cllr Oppler Cllr Oxlade Cllr Patel Cllr Payne Cllr Pendleton Cllr Pudaloff Cllr Quinn Cllr Richardson Cllr Russell Cllr Sharp Cllr Smith Cllr Sparkes Cllr Turley Cllr Urquhart Cllr Waight

Cllr Johnson Cllr Wall
Cllr Joy Cllr Walsh, KStJ, RD
Cllr A Jupp Cllr Wickremaratchi
Cllr N Jupp

12 Format of Council meeting

12.1 The Chairman reminded members that, as the meeting was being held virtually and was therefore not a formal meeting of the Council, any vote taken on any business would be indicative only.

12.2 Any decisions which needed to be taken on the business on the agenda would be dealt with after the meeting using the Council's Standing Orders on urgent action. Resolutions recorded in these minutes are therefore indicative only.

13 Apologies for Absence

- 13.1 Apologies were received from Cllr Hillier and Cllr Magill.
- 13.2 Cllr Patel arrived for the morning session at 10.42 am. Cllr Kenyon and Cllr Markwell gave apologies for the end of the morning session and left at 11.05 am and 12.44 pm respectively. Cllr Nagel left the morning session at 12 noon and Cllr Hall at 12.15 pm.
- 13.3 Cllr B Copper gave her apologies and was absent from 2.37 pm until 3.38 pm.
- 13.4 Cllr Markwell left at 3.47 pm, Cllr Quinn at 4.12 pm, Cllr Albury at 4.15 pm and Cllr Oppler at 4.20 pm.

14 Members' Interests

14.1 Members declared interests as set out at Appendix 1.

15 Minutes

- 15.1 It was agreed that the minutes of the Annual Meeting of the County Council held on 21 May 2021 (pages 5 to 16) be endorsed for approval as a correct record, subject to the additional of the sentence set out below to the minute on notification of Cabinet Members:
 - '10.3 The Liberal Democrat Group Leader stated that the Group was not supportive of the addition of a Cabinet Member post without explanation.'

16 Appointments

16.1 The Council endorsed the approval of appointments as set out below.

Committee	Change
Children and Young People's Scrutiny Committee	Cllr Evans to fill Conservative substitute vacancy
Environment and Communities Scrutiny Committee	Cllr Baldwin in place of Cllr Payne
Fire and Rescue Service Scrutiny Committee	Cllr Albury to fill Conservative substitute vacancy

Committee	Change
Performance and Finance Scrutiny Committee	Cllr Payne to fill vacancy
	Cllr Bence to fill Conservative substitute vacancy
Outside Body (Governance Committee appointment): South East Employers	Cllr Cherry to fill vacancy

17 Address by a Cabinet Member

17.1 Members received an address by the Cabinet Member for Adults Services on Social Care and Health integration.

18 Governance Committee: Plans for future Member Community Engagement to replace County Local Committees

- 18.1 The Council considered a proposal that County Local Committees be replaced by more informal local community engagement forums, in the light of a report by the Governance Committee (pages 17 to 20).
- 18.2 An amendment was moved by Cllr Lord and seconded by Cllr O'Kelly.

'Changes to the existing recommendations on pages 19 to 20 shown in **bold italic type** and strikethrough of text.

- (1) That County Local Committees be removed from the Constitution and decision-making arrangements for Traffic Regulation Orders and outside body appointments *are* allocated to the relevant Cabinet Members in consultation with local members *for the duration of the trial;*
- (2) That the Governance Committee considers detailed proposals at its next meeting for a trial of district/borough-based County Local Forums; and
- (3) That the arrangements be reviewed by the end March 2022, to determine future arrangements and resource requirements, and any necessary changes to the Constitution and permanent decision-making procedures are made once the future arrangements are finalised.'
- 18.3 The amendment by Cllr Lord was put to a recorded vote under Standing Order 3.35.
 - (a) For the amendment 22

Cllr Baxter, Cllr Cherry, Cllr Chowdhury, Cllr Condie, Cllr B Cooper, Cllr Cornell, Cllr N Dennis, Cllr Gibson, Cllr Johnson, Cllr Joy, Cllr Lord, Cllr Mercer, Cllr Milne, Cllr O'Kelly, Cllr Oppler, Cllr Oxlade, Cllr Pudaloff, Cllr Quinn, Cllr Sharp, Cllr Smith, Cllr Turley and Cllr Walsh.

(b) Against the amendment – 44

Cllr Albury, Cllr Ali, Cllr Atkins, Cllr Baldwin, Cllr Bence, Cllr Bennett, Cllr Boram, Cllr Bradbury, Cllr Britton, Cllr Burgess, Cllr Burrett, Cllr Charles, Cllr A Cooper, Cllr Crow, Cllr J Dennis, Cllr Duncton, Cllr Dunn, Cllr Elkins, Cllr Evans, Cllr Forbes, Cllr Greenway, Cllr Hall, Cllr Hunt, Cllr A Jupp, Cllr N Jupp, Cllr Lanzer, Cllr Linehan, Cllr Markwell, Cllr Marshall, Cllr McDonald, Cllr McGregor, Cllr Montyn, Cllr Nagel, Cllr Oakley, Cllr Patel, Cllr Payne, Cllr Pendleton, Cllr Richardson, Cllr Russell, Cllr Sparkes, Cllr Urquhart, Cllr Waight, Cllr Wall and Cllr Wickremaratchi.

- (c) Abstentions 0
- 18.4 The amendment was lost.
- 18.5 The recommendations were put to a recorded vote under Standing Order 3.35.
 - (a) For the recommendations 44

Cllr Albury, Cllr Ali, Cllr Atkins, Cllr Baldwin, Cllr Bence, Cllr Bennett, Cllr Boram, Cllr Bradbury, Cllr Britton, Cllr Burgess, Cllr Burrett, Cllr Charles, Cllr A Cooper, Cllr Crow, Cllr J Dennis, Cllr Duncton, Cllr Dunn, Cllr Elkins, Cllr Evans, Cllr Forbes, Cllr Greenway, Cllr Hall, Cllr Hunt, Cllr A Jupp, Cllr N Jupp, Cllr Lanzer, Cllr Linehan, Cllr Markwell, Cllr Marshall, Cllr McDonald, McGregor, Cllr Montyn, Cllr Nagel, Cllr Oakley, Cllr Patel, Cllr Payne, Cllr Pendleton, Cllr Richardson, Cllr Russell, Cllr Sparkes, Cllr Urquhart, Cllr Waight, Cllr Wall and Cllr Wickremaratchi.

(b) Against the recommendations – 3

Cllr Gibson, Cllr Johnson and Cllr Sharp.

(c) Abstentions – 19

Cllr Baxter, Cllr Cherry, Cllr Chowdhury, Cllr Condie, Cllr B Cooper, Cllr Cornell, Cllr N Dennis, Cllr Joy, Cllr Lord, Cllr Mercer, Cllr Milne, Cllr O'Kelly, Cllr Oppler, Cllr Oxlade, Cllr Pudaloff, Cllr Quinn, Cllr Smith, Cllr Turley and Cllr Walsh.

18.6 The recommendations were carried.

- 18.7 Resolved that the approval of the following recommendations be endorsed:
 - (1) That County Local Committees be removed from the Constitution and decision-making arrangements for Traffic Regulation Orders and outside body appointments allocated to the relevant Cabinet Members in consultation with local members;
 - (2) That the Governance Committee considers detailed proposals at its next meeting for a trial of district/borough-based County Local Forums; and
 - (3) That the arrangements be reviewed by the end March 2022, to determine future arrangements and resource requirements.

19 Governance Committee: Review of the Constitution

- 19.1 The Council considered a number of minor changes to the Constitution, in the light of a report by the Governance Committee (pages 21 to 54).
- 19.2 An amendment was moved by Cllr Lord and seconded by Cllr O'Kelly.

'Written Questions

Original text as per page 52 of the Council booklet:

2.38 Subject to the giving of the notice required by Standing Order 2.39, a member may ask a question on any matter in relation to which the County Council has powers or duties or which affects West Sussex (including any matter considered by the Executive, a scrutiny committee or non-executive committee) which is. The subject should not already otherwise be on the agenda for the meeting, and which the Chairman does not may rule out any questions considered to be irrelevant or inappropriate. The question will be deferred for a later reply if it involves the expenditure of a disproportionate amount of time or money to prepare the answers.

Proposed amendment:

2.38 Subject to the giving of the notice required by Standing Order 2.39, a member may ask a question on any matter in relation to which the County Council has powers or duties or which affects West Sussex (including any matter considered by the Executive, a scrutiny committee or non-executive committee) which is not otherwise on the agenda for the meeting, and which the Chairman, in collaboration with group leaders, does not rule to be irrelevant or inappropriate. The question will be deferred for a later reply if it or involves the

expenditure of a disproportionate amount of time or money to prepare the answers.

Notices of Motion

Original text as per page 53 of the Council booklet:

- 2.48 The Chairman, in consultation with political group leaders, may decide that a motion shall be:
 - (a) moved and debated at the next meeting (usually no more than two per meeting unless the Chairman determines otherwise);

Proposed amendment:

- 2.48 The Chairman, in consultation with political group leaders, may decide that a motion shall be:
 - (a) moved and debated at the next meeting;'
- 19.3 The amendment was lost.
- 19.4 An amendment was moved by Cllr Sharp and seconded by Cllr O'Kelly.

'Changes to the existing recommendations in item 7, Appendix 1 are shown in bold, underlined type.

Page 40 – Part 3, Appendix 8D, Communities, *Highways* and Environment Scrutiny Committee Terms of Reference:

3. To undertake the scrutiny of the performance of the council's services against the outcomes, objectives and measures including scrutiny of how effectively relevant corporate, and service and climate change risks are managed set through a relevant commissioning process.

Page 57 – Part 3 – Appendix 22, ACCESS Joint Committee Terms of Reference

- 11.4 Performance against the strategic business plan <u>and</u> <u>climate change strategy</u> agreed by the Councils.'
- 19.5 The amendment was lost.
- 19.6 Resolved that the approval of the following recommendation be endorsed:

That the proposed changes to the Constitution, as set out in Appendix 1 to the report, be approved.

20 Standards Committee: Code of Conduct Updates, including IT

Policy

- 20.1 The Council considered proposed minor changes to the Code of Conduct in the Constitution, in the light of a report by the Standards Committee (pages 55 to 60).
- 20.2 Resolved that the approval of the following recommendations be endorsed:
 - (1) That the removal of the term 'senior adviser' to Cabinet Member in paragraph 8 of the Code of Conduct be approved; and
 - (2) That the proposed changes to the IT Policy, as set out at Appendix 1 to the report, be approved.

21 Standards Committee Annual Report

- 21.1 The Council noted a report from the Standards Committee on its activities for the period from April 2020 to March 2021 (pages 61 and 62).
- 21.2 Resolved -

That the report be noted.

22 Question Time

22.1 Members asked questions of members of the Cabinet on matters relevant to their portfolios and asked questions of chairmen, as set out at Appendix 3. This included questions on those matters contained within the Cabinet report (pages 63 to 68) and written questions and answers pursuant to Standing Order 2.38 (set out at Appendix 2).

23 Motion on Mental Health

23.1 The following motion was moved by Cllr Oxlade and seconded by Cllr Lord.

'Although the coronavirus pandemic has impacted everyone in West Sussex, not everyone will have been experienced its consequences in the same way. The effects of social distancing, lockdown, the loss of loved ones to the virus and stress-inducing media reports has had a huge impact on the mental health and wellbeing of a large number of our residents and will continue to have lasting effects long after lockdown is over. West Sussex County Council has a vital role to play in ensuring that residents of West Sussex experiencing mental health issues have access to the support they need. This Council therefore asks the Cabinet to:

- (1) Ensure that access to mental health services will remain a priority both whilst public health restrictions remain in place and beyond; and
- (2) Consider the potential impact on the mental health of residents when taking decisions for the foreseeable future.'
- 23.2 An amendment was moved by Cllr Wall and seconded by Cllr Albury as set out below:

'Although the coronavirus pandemic has impacted everyone in West Sussex, not everyone will have been experienced its consequences in the same way. The effects of social distancing, lockdown, the loss of loved ones to the virus and stress-inducing media reports has had a huge impact on the mental health and wellbeing of a large number of our residents and will continue to have lasting effects long after lockdown is over. West Sussex County Council has a vital role to play in ensuring that residents of West Sussex experiencing mental health issues have access to the support they need. This Council therefore asks the Cabinet to:

- (1) Ensure that access to mental health services will remain a priority both whilst public health restrictions remain in place and beyond; and
- (2) consider the potential impact on the mental health of residents when taking decisions for the foreseeable future; and
- (3) Express its thanks for the collaborative working of partner organisations in delivering mental health services and their commitment to continue working together on this very important topic.'
- 23.3 The amendment was carried.
- 23.4 The motion as amended and set out below was carried and endorsed for approval.

'Although the coronavirus pandemic has impacted everyone in West Sussex, not everyone will have been experienced its consequences in the same way. The effects of social distancing, lockdown, the loss of loved ones to the virus and stress-inducing media reports has had a huge impact on the mental health and wellbeing of a large number of our residents and will continue to have lasting effects long after lockdown is over. West Sussex County Council has a vital role to play in ensuring that residents of West Sussex experiencing mental health issues have access to the support they need. This Council therefore asks the Cabinet to:

(1) Ensure that access to mental health services will remain a priority both whilst public health restrictions remain in place and beyond;

- (2) consider the potential impact on the mental health of residents when taking decisions for the foreseeable future; and
- (3) Express its thanks for the collaborative working of partner organisations in delivering mental health services and their commitment to continue working together on this very important topic.'

24 Motion on Emergency Services

24.1 The following motion was moved by Cllr Boram and seconded by Cllr Burrett.

'This Council supports the campaign to build the UK's first 'Emergency Services Cenotaph', dedicated to all who have served and volunteered in the NHS and all the emergency services, including Fire and Rescue - whom we are very proud to have as part of West Sussex County Council.

Additionally, this Council records its support for the UK's annual national 'Emergency Services Day' which is held on 9 September and which is supported by Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth II; and that this Council places on record its sincere appreciation for the two million people who work and volunteer in the NHS and emergency services, especially throughout the COVID-19 pandemic when the demands placed upon our emergency services have significantly increased.

In recognition of Emergency Services Day, this Council asks the Chairman to agree to fly the official flag of the 'Emergency Services Day' at County Hall on 9 September each year.'

24.2 The motion, as set out at minute 24.1 above, was carried and endorsed for approval.

25 Motion on 20mph Speed Limits

25.1 The following motion was moved by Cllr O'Kelly and seconded by Cllr Condie:

'This Council believes that 20mph as a speed limit in built up, residential areas including our villages, is desirable in terms of safety and noise, particularly around shopping centres and schools or on roads handling primarily local traffic.

This Council believes that promoting active travel is a priority and encouraging take up of a 20mph speed limit, where appropriate, will increase the number of journeys taken on foot or cycle.

This Council calls upon the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transport to introduce a more flexible policy on speed reduction

including the 20mph limit – and calls on her to work with residents and partners to implement a change in speed limit reducing it to 20mph if:

- (1) it is demonstrated that there is clear community support for the reduction
- (2) the road is in a residential area
- (3) the road is not an A road or major through route.'
- 25.2 The motion was referred to the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transport for consideration.

26 Motion on Land Use

26.1 The following motion was moved by Cllr Milne and seconded by Cllr Mercer:

'This Council calls upon the Cabinet Member for Finance and Property to put in place a clear process, such that any currently-owned Council land will always be first considered for possible social, community or environmental use, particularly where this complements the Council's ambitions relating to climate change, prior to deeming it surplus to requirements, which could see it allocated for development within West Sussex County Council's Joint Venture development company.'

26.2 The motion was referred to the Cabinet Member for Finance and Property for consideration.

Chairman

The Council rose at 4.23 pm

Interests

Members declared interests as set out below. All the interests listed below were personal but not pecuniary or prejudicial unless indicated.

Item	Member	Nature of Interest
6 – Governance Committee: Plans for future community engagement	Cllr Atkins	Member of Worthing Borough Council
6 – Governance Committee: Plans for future community engagement	Cllr Walsh	Member of Arun District Council
7 – Governance Committee: Review of the Constitution	Cllr Burrett	Deferred member of the Local Government Pension Scheme
10 - Question Time	Cllr Burrett	Member of Crawley Borough Council
10 – Question Time (Learning and Skills section)	Cllr Atkins	Governor of Durrington Infant and Junior Federated Schools
10 – Question Time (new- look Worthing Library)	Cllr Sparkes	Member of Worthing Borough Council
10 - Question Time (Waste)	Cllr Sharp	Member of Chichester District Council
10 – Question Time (Written Question 6)	Cllr Sharp	Member of Chichester and District Cycle Forum
11(a) – Motion on Mental Health	Cllr Sharp	Chichester City Council representative on Info Shop for Young People



Written Questions: 16 July 2021

1. Written question from Cllr Beccy Cooper for reply by the Leader

Question

The County Council's Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) in the Reset Plan are largely unambitious and very modest.

- (a) Please explain the general formula for setting these KPIs, and why they are not more aspirational?
- (b) Please comment specifically on why the target on reducing roads requiring maintenance across the county (KPI 18) is only 2% across four years?
- (c) Please comment specifically on why the target to increase waste recycling is only a 4% increase, from 53% to 57%, over four years, when comparator Councils surpassed both these figures a number of years ago?

Answer

(a) The priorities in Our Council Plan provide us with a framework for the new context we will now need to operate in as we work to address the impacts of the COIVD-19 pandemic on our residents and communities.

Aligning the budget setting process with Our Council Plan will ensure we remain focused on delivering against our agreed outcomes and that the County Council's limited resources are deployed to best effect. The performance indicators set out in the Plan enable the impact of our work to be measured and ensure that the Council remains on track to deliver on commitments.

Members, staff and almost 50 local partners played a key role in the development of the Plan's priorities and outcomes.

(b) Year-on-year, the road network deteriorates due to the impact of general wear on the road surface from traffic and the effects of high summer temperatures and winter weather, therefore, any target to reduce the number roads requiring maintenance is challenging for many, if not all local authorities.

KPI 18 focuses on the A and B class roads which carry the greatest traffic volumes, including heavy goods vehicles. The KPI measure recognises the economic importance of these roads to keep traffic moving within and through the county.

The County Council's Highways Asset Management Strategy sets out the approach to efficient and effective Highway Infrastructure Asset Management and how the Asset Management Policy will be delivered. The Strategy and Policy, which form part of the Highways Infrastructure Asset Management framework, were approved last year. The <u>full documents</u> are published on the website.

To achieve a reduction in the roads requiring maintenance requires increased targeted and sustained funding balanced against the needs of all other highway assets such as our footways, bridges, traffic signals and the like. The Council

agreed £12m additional capital funding for Highway maintenance in setting the 2021/22 budget. Any greater reduction would require significant increase in resources and result in greater disruption to undertake works on a very busy highway network.

The West Sussex Transport Plan is currently being reviewed to update our strategic approach to investment in, and management of, the transport network.

(c) As the waste Disposal Authority, the County Council's recycling rate, calculated in accordance with Department for Environment, Farming and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) methodology, is highly dependent on the recycling performance of the Waste Collection Authorities (district and borough councils) in the county. The 2020/21 recycling rate for the County Council's Household Waste Recycling Sites is 66.6%. However, for the District and Boroughs the rates are lower.

Percentage of Households Waste sent for recycling, reuse or composting (NI192)	2020/21
Adur District Council	41.1%
Arun District Council	42.3%
Chichester District Council	44.5%
Crawley Borough Council	31.9%
Horsham District Council	53.5%
Mid Sussex District Council	41.7%
Worthing Borough Council	41.5%
West Sussex	53.1%

Where some comparator counties have higher rates, this tends to be associated with separated food waste collections. The County Council has been encouraging our West Sussex Waste Partnership (WSWP) partners to trial separate food waste collection since 2017 and is pleased to be working with Arun District Council on a trial which commenced in May 2021.

Others aspire to trial and/or adopt this service and it is expected the Government will mandate separate food waste collection by 2023/24. DEFRA are undertaking a major consultation around proposals for 'consistency in collection'. In our joint response, WSWP partners supported the proposal for separate food waste collection as quickly as contracts allow.

The KPI of 57% by 2025 is realistic in relation to this aspiration while still ahead of the government-imposed target of 55% by 2025. The further step-change required to meet the 2035 target of 65% will require introduction of food waste and other new recycling streams. The County Council is now working with WSWP partners on the development of new Joint Resources and Waste Strategy for the county which will further encourage co-ordinated working with district and borough councils to meet these challenges and do so well before 2035.

2. Written question from Cllr Smith for reply by Cabinet Member for Community Support, Fire and Rescue

Question

I understand that before a traveller encampment can be given notice to leave after 24 hours, a welfare check must be carried out on the travellers who are present at an inspection. Could the Cabinet Member please outline:

- (a) What constitutes a welfare check?
- (b) Who would carry out the welfare check?
- (c) Outline what action the County Council might take if there were welfare concerns?

Answer

(a) and (b)

Once a report of an unauthorised encampment is received either online or by phone the County Council's Gypsy & Traveller Service will dispatch a Council representative to visit the site as soon as practically possible to carry out a welfare check. This will usually be the same or following day depending on the time of day for arrival/reporting. Visits are conducted at weekends and on bank holidays.

A welfare check is to establish whether there are exceptional circumstances of the individuals which may need to be taken into account in managing the unauthorised encampment. The check will seek to identify any health, social care, education, or wider issues which may require action or advice or may influence the course of action in response to the encampment. This could cover issues such as pregnancy, hospitalisation of a family member, regular medical treatment needs.

(c) Assessment will cover any need for social worker or health practitioner assessment or support or assistance from a traveller education officer, or wider assistance in relation to financial welfare, housing, and vehicle issues. These would be attended to if needed.

At present we also enquire whether occupants would like information or access to lateral flow tests and vaccinations, and where appropriate and possible work with public health colleagues to facilitate this.

If no issues are identified, then it may be appropriate for the County Council representative to immediately issue a Notice of Direction to leave the site within 24 hours (in line with good practice for local authorities).

Where capacity allows, travellers on public land in West Sussex can be directed by Sussex Police to the transit site near Chichester which has capacity for nine caravans with a maximum stay of three months.

3. Written question from Cllr Quinn for reply by Cabinet Member for Environment and Climate Change

Question

The Prime Minister plans to ban the sale of petrol and diesel cars by 2030-35. The UK's electric vehicle infrastructure has developed significantly in the past five to ten years but in order to deal with the huge cost is this County Council ready? As you are aware, 40% of West Sussex residents homes do not have driveways, so how will they able to charge their vehicles? At present there are around 3-800 rapid charge points around the country. 69% of electric car users say that not enough charging points are available. Could the Cabinet Member tell me:

- (a) How many new charge points have been installed recently, if any?
- (b) The name of the new contractor who will be installing them and will there be more than one contractor?
- (c) What is the life of batteries and when they run out of power where will they be stored?

Answer

- (a) The County Council has not installed any new charge points recently.
- (b) The County Council is currently leading a partnership of six of the seven district and borough councils across the county seeking to procure a single market-based supplier to deliver a charge point network across the county. The tender has been published and members will be informed of the outcome of the procurement.
- (c) The typical life of an EV battery is eight to ten years, shorter in commercial or high mileage users. In terms of responsibility for disposal, electric vehicle propulsion batteries come within the definition of 'industrial batteries' within the Waste Batteries and Accumulators Regulations 2009.

These Regulations require producers (original equipment manufacturers) to take back waste industrial batteries free of charge and within a reasonable time from an end-user when requested by that end-user.

Vehicle manufacturers are therefore the default recipient of the batteries at end of life. This is an immature industry as there are currently very few end-of-life EV batteries, but the value of materials used will drive recycling of the majority of components.

4. Written question from Cllr Baxter for reply by Cabinet Member for Finance and Property

Question

As the County Council enters an economic recovery stage, can the Cabinet Member please advise:

(a) What proportion of the overall budget is allocated to supporting local businesses in West Sussex, and;

(b) Will this reflect an increased direct spend to support the recovery of our local economies?

Answer

The Council's role in supporting local businesses as part of the economic recovery is set out in the Economic Reset approved by the Cabinet in November 2020. The plan was developed to meet business as usual requirements, but in response to the pandemic the following areas of new or additional focus were agreed:

- Crawley, the wider Gatwick Diamond economy and the businesses and people severely impacted by the aviation crisis and current position with Gatwick Airport
- Skills and employment reflecting the significant impact COVID-19 is having on jobs, the self-employed and those seeking to enter the labour market in the county
- The needs of some sectors including the adult social care market, and tourism and the visitor economy
- Progressing work with District and Borough partners to accelerate the adoption and application of digital technology and skills to help address challenges and progress opportunities.

The Council's support to local businesses is reflected in the council's budgets in a number of different areas:

- The economic team £2m p.a.
- Projects planned in the five-year capital programme
 - o Digital Infrastructure £6.7m
 - Rural Connectivity £8m
 - o Crawley Growth Programme -£21.2m
 - o Growth Programme £5m
 - o Worthing Public Realm £1.4m
 - o Burgess Hill Growth Programme £13.7m

In total the capital projects supporting local businesses is about 10% of the total value of the capital programme. The economic team is about .3% of the revenue budget.

In addition, the Council's social value framework, applied during the Council's procurement process, highlights the importance of added value activities such as job creation and using local suppliers, business can deliver when contracting to deliver services.

There is also a Business Rate Pool fund administered in collaboration with our districts and boroughs that allocates additional funding for projects across West Sussex. Decisions on distribution are agreed by all Leaders and are focussed on economic priorities. The current balance of funds is £7.9m.

Financial help for businesses during the pandemic has been provided by the Government and its support to local government has been administered through our districts and boroughs. The county did receive funding for care homes, and these funds were passed on in accordance with government guidelines. In addition, we arranged for quick payments for our suppliers to assist with cashflow and continued to pay some suppliers who were not able deliver services because of the lockdown such as school transport and school meal providers.

5. Written question from Cllr Smith for reply by Cabinet Member for Finance and Property

Question

- (a) Can the Cabinet Member advise what support (both practically and financially) has been provided to English language schools in West Sussex since the start of the pandemic by both central government and the County Council?
- (b) Would the Cabinet Member consider providing business rates relief for these businesses that feel they have been forgotten?

Answer

- (a) The Government has offered various forms of financial support for businesses during the pandemic. Some schemes are administered through central government and others through local government. At the local government level these schemes were organised through district and borough councils as well as local enterprise partnerships. It is for these bodies to determine the level of support available to English language schools. Our Economic Reset Plan sets out our approach to supporting businesses. Our lead officers for economy are not aware of any issues raised by English language schools but will explore with district and borough officers at future meetings.
- (b) Business Rates Relief is administered by districts and boroughs. English language schools who have queries regarding reliefs should raise their questions with the relevant district and borough.
- **6.** Written question from **Cllr Sharp** for reply by **Cabinet Member for Highways** and **Transport**

Question

This is a newly-elected council, and I am hoping for a new balance in how we, as a council, think about the way we travel. In the past, this Council often seems to have assumed that a 'transport' problem could only be solved with a 'highways' solution. I would therefore like assurance from the Cabinet Member that there will be a stronger focus on the 'transport' side of things, and that from now on the Highways Authority will be doing its utmost to support Active Travel.

In this context, I would be grateful if you could bring clarity to Twitter rumours that we will not be eligible to bid for Tranche 3 of Active Travel funds. Shoreham residents – posting on Twitter – are already assuming these funds are irretrievably lost for the Shoreham Cycle scheme, and they regard this loss as a real blow for those wanting to travel more sustainably and those who do not have access to a car. It is also a blow for tourists. And more generally this is extremely worrying news for all West Sussex residents wherever they live if they want to see more sustainable travel routes being progressed.

While we surely all welcome the new round of consultation on the scheme, which was announced recently, I would like to understand the ramifications of the possible bar on bidding imposed on the County Council by central government.

(a) When will West Sussex next be able to bid?

- (b) How many other local authorities are affected?
- (c) What lessons can we learn from this? For example, was the Council disqualified for not following Department for Transport (DfT) guidance, which was already in place, or did the rules as set out by the DfT only become clear retrospectively?
- (d) If the former, how will we go about ensuring that we better follow DfT guidance so as not to disqualify ourselves in the future?
- (e) More generally, what is our approach going to be for wider encouragement of active travel? Have we accepted that we need a major change in the way we carry out active travel projects?
- (f) How can we prove to the DfT that we are now following LTN 1/20 guidance more closely and will not be wasting the Government's money?
- (g) How can we demonstrate to the DfT and to our residents that this new council has a new outlook and different ways from the old, and will in the future be deserving of funding?

Answer

The Cabinet Member understands that the County Council is one of an undisclosed number of authorities that are barred from bidding into the Active Travel Fund (ATF) 3. A letter has been sent to the Secretary of State asking why this is the case given the County Council believes the grant conditions for the Emergency Active Travel Fund were followed but has yet to receive a response.

- (a) The next opportunity will be ATF4 which is likely to be during the summer of 2022. However, this is contingent on the successful delivery of the schemes associated with the County Council's ATF2 award.
- (b) Not currently known.
- (c) It is not clear why the County Council has been asked to refrain from bidding for ATF3. The letter from the Secretary of State suggests that in removing the Emergency Active Travel Fund (EATF) schemes, the County Council did not demonstrate good value for money. This, however, appears to be a retrospective view as in all cases the Council followed guidance and grant conditions for EATF. As stated above, the Secretary of State has been asked for an explanation.
- (d) The County Council follows guidance and grant conditions. In order to best manage DfT and Government's expectations, officers are in close consultation with DfT officers to ensure our actions are understood and agreed. As mentioned above, successful delivery of ATF2 is key to be allowed to bid in the future.
- (e) This is currently being considered as part of the development of the revised West Sussex Transport Plan (WSTP) and an Active Travel Strategy (previously the Walking and Cycling Strategy) together with partnership work with the District and Borough Councils. The Cabinet Member has established Task and Finish Groups to advise on the both the WSTP and the Active Travel Strategy.

- (f) It is not accepted that the County Council has wasted the Government's money. All schemes are/will be assessed for alignment with LTN 1/20 to ensure high quality infrastructure is delivered. In the future, the Government intends to constitute a national body called Active Travel England to assist authorities in delivering their ambitions.
- (g) The County Council has made great progress in developing Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plans (LCWIPs) with the District and Borough Councils and the South Downs National Park Authority. The DfT is well aware of this progress and is very supportive of this approach. The review of the West Sussex Transport Plan and Active Travel Strategy together with the LCWIPs will define the County Council's ambitions and make the case for future funding.

7. Written question from Cllr Cornell for reply by Cabinet Member for Support Services and Economic Development

Question

Has an assessment been made, or will one be made, of the money (and miles of car travel) saved during the COVID-induced period of virtual meetings, and has any work been undertaken to review which meetings could reasonably continue to be held remotely to ensure we honour this Council's commitment, set out in Our Council Plan 2021-25, of prioritising a 'cross cutting' theme of Climate Change?

Answer

There have been both financial and Climate Change benefits due to meetings being held virtually. Since the beginning of April 2020, the County Council has saved around £9,000 a month on member meetings, through reduced member travel, refreshments, and venue hire. Of the monthly savings, around £6,000 a month is saved on travel. This equates to 13,000 miles not travelled and a saving of around four tons CO2 equivalent per month. This equates to around 48 tonnes CO2 saved from April to March 2021 through virtual meetings rather than members travelling to meetings.

In addition, the pandemic has impacted on the way the County Council delivers its services to its customers and how it operates internally. Many service areas have had to adapt to different ways of working to enable the business to continue in an efficient and effective manner.

As per government guidelines, the County Council has asked its employees to work from home where possible. To enable the business to deliver its services, new IT software (including Microsoft Teams), has been rolled out which has enabled virtual business meetings to take place and for staff to stay in touch with their teams.

In total the Council has seen savings of just under £3m from these revised working arrangements with the largest of these being staff mileage and travel £1.248m and utility cost savings from reduced occupancy in buildings £0.897m.

Question Time: 16 July 2021

Members asked questions of members of the Cabinet. In instances where a Cabinet Member or the Leader undertook to take follow-up action, this is also noted below.

Leader

The Leader answered a question on the following matters:

Crawley Growth Programme, from Cllr Ali.

Countywide grant support for business, from Cllr A Cooper.

Omission of significant items from the question time report, from Cllr O'Kelly.

Cabinet Member for Adults' Services

The Cabinet Member answered questions on Home First, from Cllr Duncton.

Cabinet Member for Children and Young People

The Cabinet Member answered questions the following matters:

Unaccompanied child asylum seekers, from Cllr Burgess and Cllr Oakley.

In response to a question from Cllr Oakley about the Council's capacity to take child asylum seekers, the Cabinet Member said she would keep him informed about progress with a national voluntary rota of councils.

Progress of phase 1 of inhouse residential review and start of phase 2, from Cllr Linehan.

Cabinet Member for Learning and Skills

The Cabinet Member answered a question on the following matters:

Covid restrictions in schools, from Cllr Lord and Cllr O'Kelly.

In response to a question from Cllr O'Kelly about the number of days lost due to children self-isolating under Covid-19 restrictions, the Cabinet Member said he would make enquires and respond to her.

Summer programme including children eligible for free school meals and holiday clubs, from Cllr Chowdhury.

Cabinet Member for Communities, Fire and Rescue

The Cabinet Member answered questions on the following matters:

New-look Worthing Library, from Cllr Sparkes and Cllr McDonald.

Parliamentary boundary review and implications for the Manhood Peninsular, from Cllr Johnson and Cllr Montyn.

Cabinet Member for Environment and Climate Change

The Cabinet Member answered questions on the following matters:

Joint Arun District Council/County Council 1-2-3 Collections Trial, from Cllr Burrett, Cllr Markwell and Cllr Sharp.

Extending waste sites booking system, from Cllr Baxter, Cllr Gibson and Cllr Quinn.

Climate change and renewable energy, from Cllr Joy.

Cabinet Member for Finance and Property

The Cabinet Member answered questions on the following matters:

Covid emergency grant funding, from Cllr Baldwin and Cllr Baxter.

In response to a question from Cllr Baxter about a decision to demolish a school in Chichester and whether a retendering process had been undertaken, the Cabinet Member said he would check and respond to her.

Joint Venture Partnership, from Cllr Greenway.

Cabinet Member for Highways and Transport

The Cabinet Member answered questions on the following matters:

Countywide investment in roads and footpaths, from Cllr Atkins and Cllr Quinn.

In response to a question from Cllr Quinn about arrangements for monitoring and maintaining road signs, the Cabinet Member said she would write to him.

Grass cutting, from Cllr N Dennis, Cllr O'Kelly, Cllr Payne and Cllr Sharp.

In response to a question from Cllr N Dennis about whether information on the Council's website about grass cutting timings was accurate and whether the schedule could be better linked to the condition of verges, the Cabinet Member said she would check and respond to him.

Written question 6, from Cllr Baxter, Cllr Milne, Cllr Quinn and Cllr Sharp.

In response to a question from Cllr Milne about the Active Travel Strategy and funding, the Cabinet Member said she would keep him updated.

Progress on the road space audit, from Cllr Boram, Cllr Condie, Cllr Oxlade, Cllr Sharp and Cllr Wall.

In response to a request from Cllr Oxlade for an update about the implications for traffic regulation orders in Crawley of a possible replacement for the road space audit programme, the Cabinet Member said she would respond to him.

Cabinet Member for Public Health and Wellbeing

The Cabinet Member answered questions on the following matters:

Health services for the under 18s, from Cllr Mercer.

In response to a question from Cllr Mercer about what proportion and amount of the health budget scrutinised by the Health and Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee is for health services for under 18s and children and what proportion and amount of that

budget is spent on children and adult mental health services, the Cabinet Member for said he would respond to him.

Covid-19 vaccinations, from Cllr McGregor and Cllr O'Kelly.

